
Jan 24 #1                            Scuttlebutt from the Spermaceti Press 
 
Sherlockians (and Holmesians) gathered in New York to celebrate the Great 
Detective’s 170th birthday during the (very) long weekend from Jan. 10 to 
14, and reports on many of the goings-on will be posted soon at the Baker 
Street Irregulars’ web-site <www.bakerstreetirregulars.com/tag/reports>.  
In the meantime, here are a few brief paragraphs to tide you over, and you 
can also listen to Scott Monty and Burt Wolder discuss the festivities at 
their “I Hear of Sherlock Everywhere” blog at <www.tinyurl.com/yv5a6w2m>.  
Scott’s report on the weekend is at <www.tinyurl.com/y3wtfcv7>.  Michael 
Dirda also reported on the birthday festivities in the Washington Post on 
Jan. 28 <www.tinyurl.com/y3r9m8nh>. 
 
Locals and early arrivals enjoyed the ASH Wednesday dinner, and on Thurs-
day morning the ACD Society’s Doylean Awards Ceremony and a running of the 
Wessex Cup were held at the Mysterious Bookshop; the society’s web-site is 
at <www.acdsociety.com>.  The BSI’s Distinguished Speaker that evening was 
author Tess Gerritsen, who explained in detail why the worst thing a Vic-
torian could do when ill was to go to a hospital; her entertaining paper 
will be published in the Baker Street Journal later this year. 
 
On Friday the William Gillette Memorial Luncheon featured performances of 
two skits: Ray Betzner’s “Mrs. Hudson and the Return of Sherlock Holmes” 
(with Curtis Armstrong as Holmes, Ashley Polasek as Mrs. Hudson, and Ken 
Ludwig as the narrator and Sherlock’s bust); and Andrew Joffe’s “Quantum of 
Sherlock” (with Paul Singleton as Holmes, Sarah Montague as Mrs. Mon-
eypenny, Andrew Joffe as Q, and Lee Shackleford as Blofeld.  And the Susan 
Rice Mentorship Award (recognizing “commitment to mentoring Sherlockians as 
a means of keeping green the memory of Sherlock Holmes”) was presented to 
Francine Kitts. 
 
Irregulars and guests gathered for dinner at the Yale Club, where Mark Ga- 
gen offered the traditional first toast to Pamela Wampler as “The Woman”.  
The dinner agenda included the usual toasts, and rituals, and spectacular 
presentations by Curtis Armstrong (about grade-B villains in the Canon), 
and Ray Betzner, Steve Doyle, and Steve Rothman (on Alexander Woollcott’s 
qualifications as a member of the BSI).  And Eric Scace was announced as 
the winner of annual Morley-Montgomery Award (for the best contribution to 
the Baker Street Journal in 2023) was presented to Eric Scace, for his ar- 
ticle “Five Quarter-Centuries of Confusion over ‘The Missing Three-Quar-
ter’” in the spring 2023 issue.  You can subscribe to the BSJ (four iss- 
ues and a Christmas Annual) at <www.tinyurl.com/3vxncdhd>. 
 
The BSI’s new Birthday Honours were awarded to Rudy Altergott (“Old Pa-
trick”), Derrick Belanger (“The Board Schools”), Thomas Brydges (“Waterloo 
Bridge”), Fabienne Courouge (“Henri Fournaye”), Daniel Friedman (“Sir Les-
lie Oakshott”), Chuck Kovacic (“Baker Street”), Stephen Chahn Lee (“Alec 
MacDonald”), Danna Mancini (“McMurdo”), Maxine Reneker (“The Whole Art of 
Detection”), Olivia Rutigliano (“Lady Alicia Whittington”), Jessica Schil-
ling (“The Queen’s Shilling”), George Schwartz (“The Alpha Inn”), Robert 
Sharfman (“Killer Evans”), and Liese Sherwood-Fabre (“Mrs. Farintosh”). 
And the BSI’s prestigious Two-Shilling Award was bestowed on Otto Penzler. 
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Jan 24 #2   Friday evening also saw the revival (“Out of the Abyss”) of  
            the Gaslight Gala, at Slattery’s Midtown Pub, with cocktails, 
dinner, toasts, songs, a skit, a quiz, a raffle, and (of course) conversa-
tion.  Planning for 2025 is under way. 
 
On Saturday morning Covent Garden West offered the usual opportunity for 
dealers to help those who wanted to add to their collections, and the Sat-
urday luncheon and reception included the Dr. John H. Watson Fund’s auc-
tion, which attracted enthusiastic bidders; the raffle prizes were a set of 
brass and leather coasters and etched glasses, and an attractive “Mus-grave 
Ritual” shadow box, all hand-crafted by Danna Mancini.  Finally, for those 
who lasted that long, the last event of the birthday festivities was the 
Adventuresses’ Brunch on Sunday. 
 
You can plan ahead: the next annual dinner of the Baker Street Irregulars 
is scheduled for Jan. 17, 2025.  You can also plan much farther ahead: the 
BSI’s next special conference (similar to “Sherlock Holmes and the British 
Empire” at Bear Mountain in 2022) is scheduled for the summer of 2027.  If 
you’d like to have information about future events (and much more) you are 
welcome to sign up for “News from the BSI” at <www.tinyurl.com/yc5tsz27>. 
 
One of the added features of the birthday festivities was a performance of 
Hal Glatzer’s new one-act play “FlatFinders 1881” (a humorous exploration 
of Holmes and Watson’s search for a flat they could share), at the Coffee 
House Club, and it’s grand that it was recorded and available on-line at 
<www.youtube.com/watch?v=9_51MLXZHPU>. 
 
The Yale Club kindly displayed some of the history of the Baker Street Ir-
regulars in glass cases in the Club’s library: the BSI’s official gavel, 
made from wood from 221B, presented to Edgar W. Smith by the Six Napole-
ons; remnants from the cloth used to make the BSI’s first official neck-
tie, made for and worn by Christopher Morley; inscribed books; photographs 
and minutes from early annual dinners, and much more. 
 
Another nice feature of the festivities was the opportunity to visit the 
N.Y. Public Library to view their exhibition “Max Beerbohm: The Price of 
Celebrity” and Beerbohm’s caricature of Conan Doyle.  The exhibition has 
closed, but the caricature’s on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/5xwyv5jk>. 
 
Coming to auction at Potter & Potter on Feb. 15: the second half of Robert 
Hess’ collection (including the only known copy of the first British edi-
tion of The Lost World in dust jacket, and Sidney Paget’s personal robe), 
and Roy Pilot’s library (including the manuscript of Uncle Bernac).  Their 
web-site’s at <www.tinyurl.com/2rnd6ds7>. 
 
There are two interesting Paget items on offer at Chorley’s in Gloucester-
shire on Feb. 6: an artist’s sketchbook that was owned by Henry Marriott 
Paget (1856-1936) <www.tinyurl.com/vtxhx2uz>, and another owned by Walter 
Stanley Paget (1862-1935) <www.tinyurl.com/mpmr8br8>, each with an esti-
mate of £200-£300.  Both men were brothers of Sidney Paget, and all three 
were artists (and illustrated stories by Conan Doyle). 
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Jan 24 #3   Mark Gatiss’ dramatization of “Lot No. 249” aired on BBC Two  
            on Dec. 24 and was streamed on the BBC’s iPlayer, for viewers 
in Britain.  As with so many other things on the Internet, there are work-
arounds, many of them involving copyright infringement, and (sure enough) 
that has happened with “Lot No. 249”, which is still is available at the 
Dailymotion web-site <www.dailymotion.com>, which is owned by the French 
media company Vivendi.  No spoilers here, for those who haven’t seen the 
show, but Gatiss had fun with the story, adding a new character (with some 
nice Canonical echoes), and providing a different ending.  Conan Doyle’s 
story is of course readily available on-line, in case you’d like to read 
what inspired Mark Gatiss. 
 
Al Gregory <gaslightandfog@verizon.net> kindly offers (via e-mail) his new 
edition of "The ABC of the BSI" (an alphabetical listing of Investitures, 
with recipients, from "Abbey Grange" to "Young Stamford") and "The Florin 
Society" (couples in which both spouses are Investitured Irregulars). 
 
Hal Glatzer’s The Sign of Five (2023; 283 pp., $25.00) is a collection of 
five pastiches (reprinted from earlier anthologies) tied to his interests 
in Hawaii, Gilbert & Sullivan, and much more.  His web-site, which is on-
line at <www.halglatzer.com>, offers more information about his book, and 
about his play “Sherlock Holmes and the Volcano Horror” (along with a link 
to video of the play). 
 
The Sherlock Holmes Society of London is planning their next excursion, to 
India, Feb. 22-Mar. 9, 2025; details, as well as a link to a downloadable 
and colorful brochure, are at <www.tinyurl.com/mhzsn7u9>, with a request 
for expressions of interest. 
 
Four pages (all that are known to have survived) of the manuscript of “The 
Crooked Man” were sold at auction at Sotheby’s in New York last year for 
$95,250 (including the buyer’s premium) (Jul 23 #3), and the new owner has 
sent one of the four pages to auction at RR Auction in Amherst, N.H., on 
Feb. 22, with an estimate of $40,000+ <www.tinyurl.com/3mefsu8s>.  Randall 
Stock discusses the manuscript on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/382c5925>. 
 
RR Auction also is offering, on Feb. 14, a 34-page notebook in which Conan 
Doyle wrote about Spiritualism <www.tinyurl.com/mtsjkja2>, with an esti- 
mate of $8,000+.  The web-site has a detailed description of the contents, 
and images of the pages. 
 
The Brattleboro Reformer reported (Jan. 23) <www.tinyurl.com/yyvscd24> on 
the Landmark Trust USA’s “Snow Golf” skills competition to be held on Feb. 
25. The Trust manages Naulakha, Rudyard Kipling’s home in Dummerston, Vt., 
where he is credited with inventing snow golf after being introduced to the 
game by Conan Doyle in 1894.  You can stay at Naulahka for a night (or a 
week) <www.landmarktrustusa.org/rudyard-kiplings-naulakha>. 
 
“Lion’s Mane Mushrooms Make This Crab-Inspired Fried Rice Roar with Fla-
vor” was the headline on Joe Yonan’s article in the Washington Post food 
section on Jan. 10; there was no mention of Sherlock Holmes, but you can 
read the article (and get the recipe) at <www.tinyurl.com/2jatxpt9>. 
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Jan 24 #4   “Find your fit as we explore the streets of London and the in- 
            famous 221B Baker Street” is the suggestion from Yes.Fit, a 
company that offers to make running (and walking and bicycling) interest-
ing <yes.fit/races/Sherlock>.  Alas, Sherlock no longer is available, but 
you might still be able to buy the reward merchandise. 
 
Greg Darak has noted a nicely Sherlockian book available from Blackwell’s 
Rare Books in Oxford <www.tinyurl.com/yc5prmkj>: a copy of the first edi-
tion of Christina Rossetti’s The Prince’s Progress, and Other Poems (1866) 
illustrated by Dante Gabriel Rossetti, who inscribed the book to Charles A. 
Howell, “from his affectionate friend.” (£7,500).  According to the cat-
aloguer, Charles Augustus Howell “was one of the most notorious figures of 
his day, thinly fictionalized and roundly vilified by Arthur Conan Doyle in 
his story ‘The Adventure of Charles Augustus Milverton’, where he was 
damned ‘the worst man in London.’”  And so he was, and there’s much more 
said about Howell and Rossetti and others in the catalog. 
 
The new film “The Color Purple” got a lot of publicity for having the sec-
ond-highest Christmas Day opening of all time (with $18.15 million in box-
office receipts.  Robert Downey Jr.’s “Sherlock Holmes” (2009) holds the 
all-time record ($24.6 million) <www.tinyurl.com/mwbkeh2d>. 
 
Sherlockians aren’t the only people who celebrate on Jan. 6, according to 
Country Life <www.tinyurl.com/pz5rbkmc> and <www.tinyurl.com/mrx47htw>. 
 
The manuscript of “The Bully of Brocas Court” is available from Antiqvari-
at Inlibris in Vienna for €75.000 <www.inlibris.com/item/bn60378>.  There 
is a detailed history of the ms. at Randall Stock’s “The Best of Sherlock 
Holmes” web-site <www.bestofsherlock.com/mss/bully-brocas-court-2023.htm>. 
 
Tom Smothers died on Dec. 26.  He played the naïve half of the two Smoth-
ers Brothers and became a star when their off-beat television series was 
launched on CBS-TV in 1967.  He appeared dressed as Sherlock Holmes in the 
“Mistaken Identity” episode of television series “Hotel” on Feb. 1, 1984, 
but (alas) the episode seems not to be available on the Internet. 
 
The Beacon Society continues to administer the Fortescue Scholarship Hon-
ours Program, and more than 120 people have completed all three exams and 
have received a Doctorate in Sherlockiana.  The 2024 Recertification Exam 
is available on request from Steve Mason <mason.steve8080@gmail.com>, and 
there’s more information about the program at <www.tinyurl.com/2vt9saym>. 
 
Robert Stek’s An Ancestor of Mine … (2022) is a pleasant pastiche reveal-
ing that Star Trek’s Mr. Spock was the biological father of Sherlock and 
Mycroft Holmes; you can read it on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/3w7vyh8j>. 
 
Maryann B. Murray’s Coda (Ocean Park: CSan Communications, 2023; 302 pp.,  
$16.95) is set in Montpellier in 1894; Elizabeth Devereaux is in dire per- 
il in a thriller that involves murder, missing documents, and a mysterious 
Norwegian named Sigerson, who will be familiar to those who remember what 
Sherlock Holmes was doing in 1894. 
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Jan 24 #5   Robert Downey Jr. has won this year’s Golden Globe award for  
            best supporting actor in a film for his role as Lewis Strauss 
in “Oppenheimer”.  Downey has won other Golden Globe awards in the past, 
including best actor in a musical or comedy, for “Sherlock Holmes” (2009).  
Indeed, the film was considered to be a musical or comedy.  Jeff Bridges 
won the award that year for best actor in a drama for “Crazy Heart”. 
 
A collection of treasures from Queen Mary’s Dolls’ House will be on dis—
play at Windsor Castle this year to celebrate the centenary of its crea-
tion <www.tinyurl.com/4j8btf9m>, and there will be an on-line lecture on 
Apr. 16 <www.tinyurl.com/3ufnsx7e> that may (or may not) mention or show 
Conan Doyle’s manuscript for “How Watson Learned the Trick”.  Fine Books & 
Collections (Jan. 24) <www.tinyurl.com/474pr8cf> has a nicely illustrated 
article about the Doll’s House’s library.  
 
Jean Upton, the editor of the always-interesting District Messenger (the 
long-running monthly newsletter of the Sherlock Holmes Society of London), 
has an attractive business card that proclaims that she is a librocubicu-
larist.  If you’re not familiar with the word, Merriam-Webster has a nice 
definition <www.tinyurl.com/25uynr33> that credits Christopher Morley (in 
The Haunted Bookshop) for inventing the word. 
 
The China Global Television Network reported on Jan. 4 on a new Sherlock 
Holmes-themed exhibition at the Hebei Museum in Shijiazhuang (in north-ern 
China <www.tinyurl.com/29hvfsru> though Mar. 31.  This isn’t the Interna- 
tional Sherlock Holmes Exhibition that has been seen in many museums and 
science centers since it opened in Columbus, Ohio, in 2014. 
 
According to Variety (Jan. 3) <www.tinyurl.com/44w2a63r> CBS-TV has given a 
straight-to-series order for “Watson” (expected to air during the 2024-2025 
season).  The series is set one year after Holmes’ death at the Rei- 
chenbach, with Morris Chestnut as Watson, who had resumed his medical ca- 
reer as head of a clinic devoted to treating rare disorders, but “Watson’s 
old life isn’t done with him.”  Craig Sweeny created the series and will be 
the showrunner and executive producer; he was an executive producer and 
writer on the “Elementary” series that ran for seven seasons on CBS, and 
it's obvious that the network is hoping for another success. 
 
According to a story at Crunchyroll (Jan. 24) <www.tinyurl.com/yf7emtmd>, 
Sherlock Hound will celebrate his 40th anniversary this year.  Two digi-
tally remastered compilation films of the 1984 anime series that was di-
rected by Hayao Miyazaki and Kyosuke Mikuriya will be screened throughout 
Japan beginning on Mar. 22.  “His name is Sherlock Hound.  It’s his busi-
ness to know what other woofs don’t know.” 
 
Sherlocktron (Oct 87 #5) was launched by Willis G. Frick in the long-ago  
era of dial-up phone-line access to the Internet as an electronic bulletin  
board, and Willis has announced that “time and technology pass all of us 
by, and Sherlocktron has reached the end of its effective life and has re-
tired to a small farm on the Sussex Downs to keep bees.”  Sherlocktron was 
older than the World Wide Web (which was invented in 1989 by Tim Berner-
Lee, and opened to the public in 1991).  Ave atque vale to Sherlocktron. 
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Jan 24 #6   The Norwegian Explorers’ Christmas Annual for 2023 celebrates  
            the 75th anniversary of the society, with a nice mix of arti-
cles essays, pastiches, poetry, artwork, and a puzzle; only a few copies of 
the 112-page booklet, edited by Ray Riethmeier and Phillip Bergem, are 
available ($12.00 postpaid); ask Phillip <pgbergem@gmail.com> if you’re in 
time to order, and he’ll tell you how to pay.  Back issues for some earli-
er years, and conference books, also are available. 
 
Theatrical news: Rick Robinson’s “Sherlock Holmes and the Final Problem” is 
running at the Theatre on the Ridge in Paradise, Calif., through Feb. 4 
<www.totr.org>. 
 
Kate Hamill’s “Ms. Holmes & Ms. Watson--Apt. 2B” is scheduled at the Up-
town Theatre in Mount Vernon, Iowa, Feb. 2-10 <www.mvlct.com>. 
 
Kyle Gallagher’s “The Man in the Shadows: An Original Telling of Sherlock 
Holmes” will have its world premiere at the Halifax Playhouse in Halifax, 
W. Yorks., Feb. 5-9 <www.halifaxplayhouse.org.uk>. 
 
Zoe Drew-King’s new play “We Can But Try” is scheduled at the Youth Initi-
ative High School in Viroqua, Wis., Feb. 9-17 <www.yihs.net>. 
 
Nick Lane’s “The Valley of Fear” will tour in Great Britain, Mar. 9-Apr. 20 
<www.blackeyedtheatre.co.uk>. 
 
Ken Ludwig’s “Baskerville” will be performed at the Ocala Civic Theatre in 
Ocala, Fla., Mar. 21-Apr. 7 <www.ocalacivictheatre.com>.  It’s also due at 
the Huronia Players Community Theatre in Midland, Ont., on Apr. 26-May 11 
<www.huroniaplayers.ca>. 
 
Christopher M. Walsh’s “Miss Holmes” is due at the Parsons Stage at North-
glenn Arts in Northglenn, Colo., Mar. 21-Apr. 7 <www.phamaly.org>.  Also at 
the Fells Point Corner Theatre in Baltimore, Md., from Apr. 25 to May 19 
<www.fpct.org>. 
 
David MacGregor’s “The Adventure of Sherlock Holmes and the Fallen Souf- 
flé” will be performed at the Sullivan Theater in Baton Rouge, La., Apr. 5-
14 <www.sullivantheater.com>. 
 
Max Bush’s “Sherlock Holmes and the Adventure of Abbey Grange” and “Sher-
lock Holmes and the Adventure of the Capper Beeches” will be produced at 
the Patsy Miller Studio Theatre in St. Paul, Minn., Apr. 25-May 4; their 
web-site’s at <www.tinyurl.com/mps28he7>. 
 
Brian Guehring’s “Sherlock Holmes & the First Baker Street Irregular” will 
be performed at the Warrenton Cultural Center in Warrenton, Ga., May 10-12 
<www.areachildrenstheatre.org>.  
 
Margaret Raether’s “Sherlock Holmes & the Precarious Position” is due at 
coming up at the Taproot Theatre in Seattle, Wash., May 15-June 15; web-
site at <www.taproottheatre.org>. 
       

  The Spermaceti Press: Peter E. Blau, 7103 Endicott Court, Bethesda, MD 
             20817-4401 (301-229-5669) <blau7103@comcast.net> 
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Feb 24 #1                            Scuttlebutt from the Spermaceti Press 
 
The Baker Street Irregulars Press has published two new titles: Clutches of 
a Fiend is the new addition to the Manuscript Series (179 pp., $49.95); 
edited by Steven T. Doyle, it offers a facsimile of the manuscript of “The 
Illustrious Client”, with an annotated transcription and scholarly commen-
tary on the manuscript and on various aspects of the story (the Manuscript 
Series continues to offer readers an opportunity to come close to the mo-
ment when the stories were written, and the commentary is delightful). 
 
Sherlock Holmes and the British Empire, edited by Ross E. Davies (211 pp., 
$29.95), offers the proceedings and papers of the BSI’s conference at the 
Bear Mountain Inn in 2022, with colorful images of the performers, and all 
of their scholarship.  Both of the new titles (and many others) can be or- 
dered at <www.bakerstreetirregulars.com/tag/books>. 
 
Further to the item about Queen Mary’s Doll’s House (Jan 14 #5): The Royal 
Family announced on Jan. 30 that Queen Camilla hosted a reception at Wind- 
sor Castle for authors, illustrators, and binders involved in creating a 
new Modern-Day Miniature Library collection that will be displayed along-
side the Dolls’ House <www.tinyurl.com/yvsxxuz2>.  The 20 authors of the 
new miniature books include Anthony Horowitz (who has contributed “A Tiny 
Ghost Story”).  The Queen has said that the Dolls’ House’s library (which 
has Conan Doyle’s manuscript for “How Watson Learned the Trick”) is “the 
most breath-taking space in the house.” <www.bbc.com/news/uk-68139937>. 
 
The 34-page notebook in which Conan Doyle wrote about spiritualism, up for 
bids this month at RR Auction <www.tinyurl.com/ysa6znrj> (Jan 24 #3), es-
timated at $8,000, sold for $12,378 (including the buyer’s premium). 
 
CBS’ “Watson” (Jan 24 #5) isn’t the only Sherlockian television series in 
the works: according to Variety (Feb. 15) <www.tinyurl.com/kavtm8px>, Da-
vid Thewlis is due as Holmes in “Sherlock & Daughter” (Nov 23 #1) on the CW 
channel with Blu Hunt as his daughter Amelia and Dougray Scott as Mori-
arty. 
 
Howard Ostrom’s “A-Z List of Sherlock Holmes Performers” now has more than 
9,2000 entries (with more than 20,000 images), covering stage, screen, ra-
dio, television, the Internet, and much more; the list’s available on-line 
at <www.nplh.co.uk/a-z-index.html>. 
 
The Jeremy Brett Sherlock Holmes Podcast has announced Brettcon 2024: The 
40th Anniversary Celebration <www.tinyurl.com/mpw9zz3e>, scheduled for May 
25 in Guildford (Surrey).  The podcast <www.sherlockpodcast.com> was cre-
ated by Gus and Luke Holwerda in 2019, and they’ve now hosted more than 40 
episodes that will be of interest to fans of the Granada series.  Episode 
41 is a delightful interview with now-94-year-old June Wyndham Davies, who 
produced the series and tells great stories about it; episode 40 provides a 
discussion of and a link to video of “The Adventure of the Abbey Trea-sure” 
(filmed by Jeremy Brett and Edward Hardwicke in 1988 for the Abbey National 
Bank).  The podcast is well worth exploring, and there’s a hand-some video 
trailer for the convention. 
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Feb 24 #2   An interesting look at the use of artificial intelligence to  
            do research: <www.tinyurl.com/2rweutv2>.  From Google Bard or 
some other AI program, and it’s a grand example of how hilarious (and aw-
ful) the results can be.  Alexander Orlov suggests that you try research-
ing yourself to determine how good an AI program is. 
 
Ray Betzner’s “Mrs. Hudson and the Return of Sherlock Holmes” (with Curtis 
Armstrong as Holmes, Ashley Polasek as Mrs. Hudson, and Ken Ludwig as the 
narrator and the bust), performed at the William Gillette Luncheon in New 
York on Jan. 12, is now on-line in the Inner Circle at the Red Circle of 
Washington’s web-site <www.redcircledc.org>. 
 
The Beacon Society has announced its 2024 R. Joel Senter Sr. Memorial Es- 
say Contest for students in grades 4 through 12; the deadline for submis- 
sions is Apr. 1, and details on the contest (and its history) can be found 
at <www.beaconsociety.com/joel-senter-essay-contest.html>. 
 
The Sherlock Holmes Society of London reports that there has been enough 
interest in their next excursion, to India, Feb. 22-Mar. 9, 2025 (Jan 24 
#3) for them to proceed with planning; details, and a link to a download- 
able and colorful brochure, are at <www.tinyurl.com/44s9fks7>, and there’s 
still time to register interest at their web-site.  A more detailed bro- 
chure will be available in March. 
 
Wanda Dow has found James Moriarty amongst the staff at Utica University 
<www.utica.edu/people/james-moriarty>.  She also offers a chemistry quiz: 
what do you get when you combine tungsten, astatine, sulphur, oxygen, and 
nitrogen? 
 
The Southern Daily Echo has reported (Feb 19) <tinyurl.com/y4629unh> that 
most of the Lyndhurst Park Hotel has been demolished, and showed an image 
of the planned new development.  Conan Doyle is said to have designed the 
entrance of the hotel and its battlement-style terraces in 1912; the Daily 
Telegraph said on Mar. 20, 2021, that a local historian had found a sketch 
that showed that his design for the front façade “was based on the spirit-
ual view of the journey of the soul.” 
 
If you don’t remember Groucho Marx’s “You Bet Your Life” series on NBC-TV, 
here’s a nice excuse to watch it: the final question on Jan. 23, 1958, was 
Sherlockian <www.youtube.com/watch?v=beTpo2KCSFw> (kindly reported by Ann 
Marlowe). 
 
Rodger Garrick-Steele died on Dec. 10, 2020, receiving far less publicity 
when he died than when he was alive and accusing Conan Doyle of murdering 
Bertram Fletcher Robinson (and having an affair with Fletcher Robinson’s 
wife); he worked hard, and unsuccessfully, to arrange for an exhumation of 
Fletcher Robinson, hoping to prove the murder, and he wrote The House of 
the Baskervilles, a book which was translated and published in Japan be-
fore it was published in Britain in 2005.  If you would like to know more 
about him, you can run a word-search for his name in Steve Mason’s compi-
lation of the text of this newsletter from March 1985 onward; it’s on-line 
at <www.beaconsociety.com/scuttlebutt-from-the-spermacetti-press.html>. 
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Feb 24 #3   The Salmagundi Club, in addition to hosting the Coffee House  
            Club’s presentation of Hal Glatzer’s “FlatFinders 1881” during 
the birthday festivities in New York, also hosted the “6th International 
Figure Painting Competition”, which included Sierk van Meeuwen’s attrac-
tive “The Coffee Trader’s Dilemma” which can be seen at the artist’s web-
site <www.sierk.art>.  The inspiration for the painting was Derrick Belan-
ger’s pastiche, published in David Marcum’s anthology The MX Book of New 
Sherlock Holmes Stories, Part VI (2017), and reprinted, together with van 
Meeuwen’s artwork, in Phil Growick’s anthology The Art of Sherlock Holmes 
Global Edition 1 (2020). 
 
Further to the report (Dec 23 #7) on plans for an “Immersive Fort Tokyo” 
theme park to open in Tokyo on Mar. 4, there’s much more about the theme 
park, and its Sherlockian features, at <www.tinyurl.com/bdzk3bb8>. 
 
“And here’s my tao about happiness.  If you want to be happy for an hour, 
smoke some grass.  If you want to be happy for a month, fall in love.  If 
you want to be happy forever, take up book collecting.”  Mark Hime, in the 
latest on-line catalog from Biblioctopus <www.biblioctopus.com>. 
 
Sorry about that: the International Sherlock Holmes Exhibition (Jan 24 #5) 
actually opened in Portland, Ore., on Oct. 10, 2013. 
 
The envelope in which the Sept. 1964 issue of the Baker Street Journal ar- 
rived also contained a copy of a 100-question Sherlockian quiz prepared by 
Elliot Kimball, recommended by Bob Schutz, as one of the most remarkable 
quizzes ever penned.  Now the quiz is being reoffered as part of the Bea-
con Society’s Fortescue Scholarship exam program, and if you would like to 
see (or take) this remarkable quiz, it is available by e-mail from Steve 
Mason <mason.steve8080@gmail.com>. 
 
Art and Chip Sansom’s “The Born Loser” comic strip was nicely Sherlockian 
on Jan. 20 <www.gocomics.com/the-born-loser/2024/01/20>; kindly reported by 
Les Klinger. 
 
A warning for people who buy things from Acorn <www.acrononline.com>: they 
have a 30-day policy for returns (not stated in their catalog or at their 
website); I ordered a present from Acorn for someone months ago, and last 
month learned it was damaged, and they refused to replace it.  So if you do 
order anything from Acorn, don’t delay checking for damage. 
 
Wanda Dow asked: what do you get when you combine tungsten, astatine, sul- 
phur, oxygen, and nitrogen?  The answer’s elementary: W-At-S-O-N.  You’re 
welcome to subscribe to her monthly two-page on-line newsletter Papers on 
the Sundial; it’s free, and she’s at <ha10tot@verizon.net>. 
 
Fiona Maher, author of The Secret of the Cottingley Fairies (Feb 18 #6), 
has followed up the book with a play: “Sherlock Holmes & the Man Who Be-
lieved in Fairies” (which features Holmes, Watson, and Conan Doyle).  The 
play is scheduled for the Edinburgh Festival Fringe later this year, and 
her Crowdfunder web-site <www.tinyurl.com/2d8465r5> offers video of this 
month’s script-in-hand performance this month.  
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Feb 24 #4   The Beacon Society continues to publish its “quarterly gazette  
            for younger Sherlockians everywhere,” and the winter issue of 
Sherlock’s Spotlight is available at their web-site (check the menu at the 
left) <www.beaconsociety.com>; the contents include material both by and 
for younger followers of the Great Detective, and the gazette is intended 
to provide younger Sherlockians with information and entertainment. 
 
The single page of the manuscript of “The Crooked Man” (Jan 24 #3) offered 
at RR Auction on Feb. 22 (with an estimate of $40,000+), went unsold when 
bidding ($32,120 including the buyer’s premium) didn’t reach the reserve.  
Randall Stock discusses the manuscript at <www.tinyurl.com/382c5925>. 
 
The Clients of Adrian Mulliner are planning a meeting on Sept. 26 during 
the upcoming annual meeting of the Wodehouse Society in Nashville, Tenn.  
More information is available from Elaine Coppola <emcoppola@syr.edu> or 
Curtis Armstrong <isle14cj@gmail.com>.  The annual meetings of the Wode-
house Society can be (they claim) “binges on a scale calculated to stagger 
humanity” <www.wodehouse.org/conventionsinfo.html>.  Adrian Mulliner will 
be found in Wodehouse’s pastiche “From a Detective’s Notebook”, first pub-
lished in Punch in 1959 and now on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/3sfbhp96>. 
 
Canonical Cornerstones: Foundational Books of a Sherlockian Library, ed-
ited by Peter Eckrich and Rob Nunn (Indianapolis: Gasogene, 2023; 125 pp., 
$24.95), is a collection of essays by Sherlockians who explain in detail 
why the 17 books they recommend are both useful and enjoyable. 
 
And The Sherlock Holmes Review: 2023 Sherlockian Annual (Gasogene, 2024; 76 
pp., $26.95) celebrates 40 years of Granada’s “Sherlock Holmes” series with 
articles and interviews, plus Ray Betzner’s warm tribute to Old Ir-regular 
Charles E. Honce, and much more. 
 
Also: Sherlock Holmes: Immortal Detective: Selected Writings of Donald A. 
Redmond, Volume 1 (Gasogene, 2024; 216 pp., $28.95), edited by Christopher 
Redmond, is a welcome collection of his father’s articles, notes, and es-
says, from 1964 to 1998, both published and unpublished, offering a wel-
come opportunity to see just how much fun can be had in the world of Sher-
lock Holmes.  Gasogene’s web-site’s at <www.wessexpress.com>. 
 
Country Life continues to publish interesting articles about stately homes 
in Britain, including one (on Jan. 28) on Madresfield Court (in Worcester-
shire) <www.tinyurl.com/yxzv8kyv>; a house that has been owned by the same 
family for more than 900 years. 
 
Historical Dictionary of Sherlock Holmes, by Neil McCaw (Lanham: Rowman & 
Littlefield, 2019; 425 pp., $116.99 cloth/$50.00 paper), offers more than 
1,000 entries on the life and times of Holmes and Conan Doyle, as well as a 
chronology and bibliography; McCaw, who died in 2020, was a professor of 
Victorian literature and culture at Winchester University, and the academ-
ic director of the Arthur Conan Doyle Collection in Portsmouth, and wrote 
that his “idea in writing a historical dictionary on a collection of what 
are ostensibly fictional stories” has been to help readers “begin thinking 
about the stories from other perspectives,” and he has done just that. 
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Feb 24 #5   The Public Domain Review web-site has published a splendid ar- 
            ticle about J. M. Barrie’s My Lady Nicotine, in which he told 
his readers how wonderful it was to smoke the Arcadia mixture in his pipe.  
Barrie was a friend of Conan Doyle, and it’s surely no accident that Sher-
lock Holmes mentions the Arcadia mixture (in “The Crooked Man”) (Barrie’s 
Arcadia mixture actually was Carrera’s Craven mixture, and Carrera happily 
advertised that).  The article (and the book) are conveniently available 
on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/2h8ssnhf>. 
 
It should be noted that Surbrug, in the U.S., marketed an Arcadia mixture, 
quoting Barrie on its tins and cans, quite likely without permission from 
Barrie.  You can find their tins easily at eBay and elsewhere. 
 
It's unique, and advertised at £224,850, Country Life reported on Feb. 1:  
a Land Rover Range Rover that was owned (and used) by Queen Elizabeth II 
<www.tinyurl.com/2jx3x6kk>.  The Duke of Edinburgh drove the car, accom-
panied by the Queen, in 2016 to greet President Obama and the First Lady 
when their helicopter Marine One landed on the grounds of Windsor Castle, 
and then drove them all back to the castle. 
 
Nancy Springer’s Enola Holmes and the Mark of the Mongoose (Nov 23 #1) has 
been nominated for an Agatha (best children’s young adult mystery novel); 
the winners will be announced at Malice Domestic 26 in Bethesda in April.  
The Internet’s always full of rumor about plans for something near or far 
in the future, but there was a report at the Collider web-site on Nov. 7 
<www.collider.com/enola-holmes-3-netflix> that Scott Stuber, chairman of 
Netflix Films, said that “we’re working once again on a screenplay” for a 
third “Enola Holmes” film. 
 
“Visit Toronto” offers a video tour of the Arthur Conan Doyle Collection at 
the Toronto Reference Library <www.youtube.com/watch?v=XfV5_66sAEk>. 
 
The February issue of The District Messenger, the newsletter of the Sher-
lock Holmes Society of London, is the first issue edited by Holly Turner, 
who has succeeded Jean Upton.  The District Messenger does for the Brits 
(and others) what this newsletter does for the Yanks (and others), and all 
its more-than-180 issues are archived on-line at the Society’s web-site at  
<www.sherlock-holmes.org.uk/newsletter>. 
 
The ACD Society had its annual meeting during the birthday festivities in 
New York, on Jan. 11 at the Mysterious Bookshop.  Video of the presenta-
tion its honors by Ross Davies, and a running of this year’s Wessex Cup, is 
on-line at <www.youtube.com/watch?v=h4OPBtt6eZE>. 
 
This month’s auction at Potter & Potter of material from the collections of 
Bob Hess and Roy Pilot made many new owners happy indeed.  The star lot in 
the auction was the manuscript of “Uncle Bernac” that sold for $37,000 
(plus buyer’s premium); Randall Stock’s detailed discussion of the manu-
script in on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/4wbj5pbu>.  Sidney Paget’s dressing 
gown sold for $3,400.  The complete auction catalog (with prices realized) 
is at <www.tinyurl.com/hj3szkzp>. 
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Feb 24 #6   David Kahn died on Jan. 23.  His deep interest in cryptology  
            led him to write The Codebreakers: The Story of Secret Writing 
(1967); it was and is widely regarded as the best book ever written about 
codes and ciphers, and those who deal with them (one of them was Sherlock 
Holmes and the dancing men cipher).  He was appointed scholar-in-residence 
at the National Security Agency in 1995, and he donated his collection of 
books and artifacts to the National Cryptological Museum of the NSA. 
 
Laurie R. King’s new The Lantern’s Dance (Nov 23 #5) has its own page at 
her web-site <https://laurierking.com/books/the-lanterns-dance>, where she 
offers a downloadable reading-group guide to the novel.  Laurie is an ex-
pert at using the Internet to keep her fans interested in her books, and 
her web-site’s well worth exploring. 
 
Laurie also contributed an interesting post about “Sherlock Holmes, That 
Enigma We Know So Well” to the CrimeReads blog on Feb. 14.  She explains 
that “I write Holmes as a character, and it’s startling how much I’ve had 
to make up.” 
 
Neil Nyren offered an impressive look at Laurie R. King’s “Mary Russell” 
series at Crime Reads on Feb. 8 <www.tinyurl.com/3ntvvmtp>.  And there’s 
still time to sign up for her “Russell & Holmes” days in April in Seattle, 
Bethesda, and Nashville <www.laurierking.com/russell-holmes-days>. 
 
The winter issue of the Sherlock Holmes Journal (published twice a year by 
the Sherlock Holmes Society of London) offers the late Russell Merritt’s 
vocative and well-illustrated article “Seeing Paget in Colour”, and much 
more.  Information about subscription, and membership in the Society, will 
be found on-line at <www. tinyurl.com/ysd85wax>. 
 
Illeana Douglas’ Connecticut in the Movies: From Dream Houses to Dark Sub-
urbia (Essex: Lyons Press, 2023; 340 pp., $39.95) is a pleasant and well-
illustrated tribute to films made in, or related to, the state, including 
William Gillette’s “Sherlock Holmes” (1916), because his magnificent home 
Gillette Castle is in the state, and (although not Sherlockian) “Mr. Blan- 
dings Builds His Dream House” (1948), which was directed by H. C. Potter, a 
member of the Baker Street Irregulars. 
 
Holmes, Marple & Poe, co-authored by James Patterson and Brian Sitts (New 
York: Little, Brown, 2024; 341 pp., $30.00), has three private detectives 
(Brendan Holmes, Margaret Marple, and Auguste Poe) solving crimes in mod-
ern-day New York; they’re well aware of their namesakes, and their actual 
identifies are an additional mystery. 
 
Terry Hunt’s presentation about Christopher Morley at the Bryant Library in 
Roslyn, N.Y., on Mar.13 will be available on-line; you can register at the 
Library’s web-site <www.tinyurl.com/57frrswa> (scroll down to “Chris-topher 
Morley Zoom Lecture”).  Morley founded the Baker Street Irregulars, and his 
one-room writing studio, the Knothole, is preserved in the county park 
named in his honor near the Library.  Terry, former senior curator of 
history and supervisor of historic sites for Nassau County, was responsi-
ble for the Knothole for many years. 
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Feb 24 #7   The Beacon Society continues to offer resources to help Sher- 
            lockian societies, and to help people find Sherlockian socie-
ties <www.tinyurl.com/2j486ym2>.  Mike McSwiggin’s interactive map of the 
active geographical societies is useful indeed, and their web-page now has 
my alphabetical list of all of the Sherlockian societies (well, all that I 
know of) that formerly was available at Sherlocktron, so that you can see 
the imaginative names that people have chosen for their societies.  If you 
like numbers, there’s a total of 987 societies on the list, including 477 
active societies. 
 
Social media seems to be an interesting way to reach people who share your 
interests.  Howard Ostrom reports close to 5,000 members (in at least 60 
countries) at Facebook for his “Sherlock Holmes on Screens” (which covers 
stage, screen, radio, television, and the Internet); you can see (or fol- 
low) his posts at <www.tinyurl.com/47v7cufx>. 
 
Will Thomas’ Death and Glory (New York: Minotaur, 2024; 292 pp., $28.00) is 
the latest in the fine series that stars private enquiry agents Cyrus 
Barker (an homage to Holmes’ rival in “The Retired Colourman”) and Thomas 
Llewelyn (his faithful and long-suffering partner); the series now runs to 
15 titles, and this time involves a plot by survivors of the Confederacy 
who hope to revive their lost cause and want possession of a warship that 
was bought from Britain in 1865 but never delivered.  Thomas again offers 
nice plotting and interesting characters. 
 
“It’s nice I’ve been chosen,” Louis Hector said to Edith Meiser, after his 
successful audition for her “Sherlock Holmes” radio series (according to 
Bernes Robert in the Oakland Tribune, Apr. 7, 1935), “I used to play the 
role in England.”  Does anyone know when and where and in what play?  Ac-
cording to Wikipedia, Hector emigrated to the U.S. in 1920. 
 
“The Ministry of Ungentlemanly Warfare” (directed by Guy Ritchie) will be 
released on Apr. 19; the trailer’s on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/42fx89uy>.   
The film, based on Damien Lewis’ book The Ministry of Ungentlemanly War-
fare: How Churchill’s Secret Warriors Set Europe Ablaze and Gave Birth to 
Modern Black Ops (Nov 16 #6) may (or may not) mention that members of the 
Special Operations Executive, which had its headquarters in Baker Street, 
called themselves the Baker Street Irregulars. 
 
“Gilded Newport Mysteries: Murder at the Breakers” is a new movie avail-
able on the Hallmark channel <www.tinyurl.com/ekbr9k96>.  According to a 
review at the Film Fugitives web-site <www.tinyurl.com/2yewh4un> there are 
references to Conan Doyle in the film (and there are plot spoilers in the 
review). 
 
“Mountain creature -- with ‘massive’ head and blue eyes -- discovered as 
new species,” read the headline on a report in the Miami Herald on Feb. 15 
<www.tinyurl.com/ybabj7kn>.  The “mountain creature” is a frog, about 1.3 
inches long, and its species is Caligophryne doylei (Doyle’s mist frog).  
Its Wikipedia entry <www.en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Caligophryne> reports that 
it is found on a tepui on the border between Brazil and Venezuela and was 
named in 2023 in honor of Conan Doyle, author of The Lost World.  
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Feb 24 #8   Elizabeth Crowens’ Hounds of the Hollywood Baskervilles (Ol- 
            ney: Level Best, 2024; 254 pp., $16.95) features young and in- 
experienced private detective Babs Norman and her partner Guy Brandt, who 
have been hired by Basil Rathbone in 1940 to find his kidnapped dog (since 
the police just ask, “Sherlock Holmes has lost his dog?”)  There are other 
movie stars (and other kidnapped dogs), and of course villainy afoot, and 
the story’s told with (sometimes slapstick) humor.  The author will be at 
the Mysterious Bookshop in New York for a launch party on Apr. 4, and her 
web-site’s at <www.elizabethcrowens.com>. 
 
Theatrical news: Ken Ludwig’s “Baskerville” is scheduled at the Bates Ma-
sonic Lodge in Attleboro, Mass., Mar. 1-17 <www.tinyurl.com/sdk5zs2a>. 
 
Tim Kelly’s adaptation of William Gillette’s “Sherlock Holmes” is sched-
uled at the O’Reilly Theatre in Dublin, Ireland, Mar. 7-8; their web-site 
is at <www.oreilleytheatre.com>. 
 
Kent R. Brown’s children’s play “Dracula: A Comic Thriller Starring Shir-
ley Holmes and Jennie Watson” will be performed at the Traveling Players 
Studio in Tysons, Va., Mar. 9-17 <www.tinyurl.com/h3a273h9>.  
 
“The Great Murder Mystery” is a dinner-theater presentation of “The Hound 
of the Baskervilles” scheduled at the Lost Estate in London, Mar. 12-May 24 
<www.tinyurl.com/4hywm73a>. 
 
“Sherlock Holmes and the Case of the Missing Heiress” will be performed as 
an “old-fashioned radio-style play” in New Brunswick, Canada, Mar. 16-23 
<www.tinyurl.com/3yx9dwe4>. 
 
Nick Lane’s “Sherlock Holmes: The Sign of Four” is scheduled at the Robin 
Hood Theatre in Newark-on-Trent, Notts., Mar. 23-26 <www.rhtc.co.uk>.  
 
Kate Hamill’s “Ms. Holmes and Ms. Watson—Apt. 2B is coming up at the Alvi-
na Kraus Theatre in Bloomsburg, Pa., Mar. 28-Apr. 14 <www.bte.org>. 
 
Richard Levin’s “Sherlock Holmes & the Star of Arabia” will be performed at 
Tudor House in Lake Arrowhead, Calif., Apr. 26-May 4; their web-site is at 
<www.heislertheater.com>. 
 
I’ve long described this newsletter as “six or more pages of whatever gos-
sip I find appropriate, much of it quite trivial, but most of it Sherlock- 
ian or Doylean.”  If you would like to run a word-search on a large file 
with all of the text since March 1985 (which is when I entered the compu-
ter age), you can now do that, thanks to Steve Mason, who updates his com- 
pilation each month and kindly posts at the Beacon Society’s web-site at  
<www.beaconsociety.com/scuttlebutt-from-the-spermacetti-press.html>.  If 
you occasionally forget that the PDF of a new issue of this newsletter is 
available on-line, you’re welcome to join the Google Group for monthly re-
minders; just let me know by e-mail. 
 
  The Spermaceti Press: Peter E. Blau, 7103 Endicott Court, Bethesda, MD 
             20817-4401 (301-229-5669) <blau7103@comcast.net> 
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